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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Affirmed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed January 30, 2012.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury.  The administrative law judge awarded
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reasonably necessary medical treatment and temporary total

disability benefits.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  

I.  HISTORY

Donald Eugene Ragsdale, age 45, testified that he

became employed with LVL, Inc. in 2005.  Mr. Ragsdale

testified that he transported U.S. mail for the respondent-

employer from Newport, Arkansas to Chicago, Illinois.  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  And what route do you typically take from
Newport to get to Chicago, generally?

A.  I run 67 North up to Interstate 55, from 55
all the way into Chicago.

Q.  Okay.  About what period of time does it
typically take you to go from Newport up to
Chicago?

A.  About 10 hours and 45 minutes to 11 hours.  

Q.  All right.  And what time do you typically
leave Newport?

A.  Around ten o’clock, usually....

Q.  And are there any regulations, either company
regulations or DOT, that you’re aware of, as to
when you can stop, what you can do between Newport
and Chicago?

A.  Well, the DOT regulations is every two hours
you’re supposed to stop and do a walk-around to
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check your truck and trailer and make sure that
it’s safe to go on.

Q.  Okay.  And then for your personal needs or
comforts, do you do any stopping in between, from
10 a.m. to 9:30 p.m., for any other reasons?

A.  Yes....Bathroom breaks, get something to eat,
check the truck....

  
The parties stipulated that an employment relationship

existed on January 6, 2011.  The claimant testified on

direct examination:

Q.  I think it’s pretty clear that you’ve had an
accident on that date.  Is that correct?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  Tell us exactly where the accident took place.

A.  At the Missouri/Arkansas state line on 67
Highway.

Q.  All right.  And about what time of day was
this?

A.  Just shortly after 12 o’clock....

Q.  So you had been driving for about how long?

A.  Approximately two hours.  

Q.  Okay.  And at that point, tell us what
happened.

A.  I was turning in to the truck stop there, and
an 18-wheeler hit me in the back-end....I was just
coming up on the driveway to make my turn whenever
he struck me.
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Q.  Okay.  Had any of your tires on your truck
actually left the roadway when you were hit?

A.  No.

Q.  Okay.  And then what happened once you were
hit?

A.  He knocked me through the ditch, and I come
back up on the shoulder of the road and
stopped....

Q.  Now, what is the reason that you were pulling
off the road there on 67 just shortly after noon
on January 6, 2011?

A.  I was pulling in to get cigarettes and use the
bathroom.  And then I do my walk-around on the
truck and trailer, and then I get back in the
truck, and I go to my next location.

Q.  Okay.  Now, you didn’t get a chance to do all
those things, did you?

A.  No.

Q.  All right.  You didn’t even get a chance to
get out of the vehicle.  Is that correct?

A.  Right.

Corporal Randy C. Dye, Missouri State Highway Patrol,

completed a Missouri Uniform Accident Report on January 6,

2011 and stated:

The crash occurred as Vehicle number two was
slowing to make a right turn from U.S. 67 to a
private drive.  Vehicle Number one, following
Vehicle number two, failed to stop and struck
Vehicle number two’s towed unit.  Vehicle number
one came to rest in the middle of the roadway. 
Vehicle number two ran off the right side of the
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roadway, coming to rest on the shoulder.  Driver
number one was shown at inattention for failing to
keep a proper look out ahead.  

Driver number one stated, “I was going 45-55 miles
per hour.  He went to make a turn and I just
didn’t see him or he didn’t give me enough
notice.”  

Driver number two stated, “I was making a right
turn to stop and get cigarettes and he hit me.”   

Officer Dye’s Report classified the accident as

“Property Damage Only.”

The claimant testified on direct:

Q.  Tell me what kind of physical symptoms or
problems you were having after this accident.

A.  My right hip, my left knee, and my back.  

Q.  Okay.  What part of your back?

A.  The center part.  

Q.  All right.  And you eventually went to the
hospital where?

A.  In Poplar Bluff.  

Q.  All right.  And that was on January 6th of
2011.  Is that correct?

A.  Yes....

Q.  And have you worked at all since January 6th

of 2011?

A.  No.
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According to the record, the claimant sought treatment

at St. Bernards Medical Center on January 31, 2011.  The

Occurrence Information at that time indicated there had been

an auto accident on January 6, 2011.  The Reason For Visit

was neck pain, cervicalgia, back pain, and backache.  An MRI

of the claimant’s thoracic spine was taken on January 31,

2011, with the following conclusion:

1.  Multiple levels of small disk protrusions at
T5-T6, T7-T8, and at T9-T-10.  The disk protrusion
at T9-T10 is the largest and causes some spinal
stenosis at that level, without definite
compression of the spinal cord conus, however.
2.  Mild, chronic degenerative vertebral body
endplate osteophytic disease in the lower thoracic
spine.

  
An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was performed on

January 31, 2011, with the following opinion:

1.  Mild bilateral neuroforaminal stenosis at L5-
S1, impinging slightly on both L5 nerve roots.
2.  Multiple levels of mild, chronic, degenerative
disc bulging, disc desiccation and facet joint
arthropathy at L1-S1, as detailed above.
3.  No significant spinal canal stenosis, however.

Dr. Robert E. Abraham saw the claimant on February 28,

2011:

Mr. Ragsdale is here with c/o low back pain and
bilat hip/leg pain.  He has burning pain down the
back of both leg (sic).  He has some n/t in his
left leg/foot.  He also c/o right shoulder and arm
pain.  He has increased pain when standing,
walking, or sitting for a while.  He has new films
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on CD.  He is 4 years out from and (sic) ACDF
C6/7.

Dr. Abraham assessed “1.  S/P ACDF C6/7.  2.  S/P

Lumbar Spine Surgery.”  Dr. Abraham planned physical therapy

for the claimant’s lumbar spine and continued medication. 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Abraham on April 11,

2011: “He states the PT did not give him much relief.  He

c/o low back pain.  He has some right hip/leg pain.  He

states the n/t in his hands and feet comes and goes.  He can

take pain meds as needed for some relief.  He has problems

doing almost any activity.  Pain is mainly in the center of

his lower back.”  Dr. Abraham assessed “1.  S/P ACDF C 6/7. 

2.  S/P Lumbar Spine Surgery.  3.  Thoracic Spine Pain.” 

Dr. Abraham planned pain management and continued

medication.  A Certificate was signed on April 11, 2011

indicating, “He may not return to work until pain management

evaluation.”  

The claimant was seen in Dr. Abraham’s office on June

28, 2011 and was taken off work until August 8, 2011.  The

claimant followed up with Dr. Abraham on August 8, 2011: “He

continues to have pain in the right hip and leg.  He is

having some continue (sic) pain in the lower back and R leg

W no weakness.”  Dr. Abraham planned for the claimant to
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follow up with Dr. Greaser.  A Certificate was signed on

August 8, 2011 indicating, “He may not return to work until

he is seen in my clinic again on Oct. 17, 2011. 

Restrictions/Limitations: 2 month hold on work.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Abraham on October

17, 2011: “He is still hurting pretty badly.  He states that

his pain hasn’t gotten any better since he last saw us.  He

is unable to stay in any one position for long.  He also

states that he can’t remember the last time that he rested.” 

Dr. Abraham assessed “1.  S/P ACDF C6/7.  2.  T/L Spine

Pain.  3.  S/P Lumbar Spine Surgery.”  Dr. Abraham issued a

Certificate stating, “This is to verify that Donald Ragsdale

was seen in my office on Oct. 17, 2011.  He may not return

to work until after his next appointment on April 19, 2012.” 

A pre-hearing order was filed on November 9, 2011.  The

claimant contended that he injured his left knee, right hip,

and back in a motor vehicle accident.  The claimant

contended that he was entitled to medical expenses,

temporary total disability benefits from January 7, 2011 to

a date yet to be determined, and attorney’s fees.  The

respondents contended that the claimant was not performing

employment services at the time of the accident.  The
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respondents contended that the claimant “was on a personal

errand to buy cigarettes.”  The parties agreed to litigate

the following issues: “Compensability (employment services);

medical expenses; temporary total disability benefits and

attorney’s fees.  All other issues are reserved.”

The parties deposed Officer Randy C. Dye on January 4,

2012.  The respondents’ attorney questioned Corporal Dye

regarding the January 6, 2011 motor vehicle accident:

Q.  Where specifically did this accident occur?

A.  This was on US 67.  It was approximately one-
tenth of a mile north of the Arkansas state line
and County Road 278.

Q.  Now, did this accident occur near any specific
location?

A.  Yes.  I believe it was in front of the State
Line Liquor.

Q.  Now, I had the opportunity to pass that on my
way in.  Can you describe for me what that
specific business is?

A.  I believe it is a liquor store.  They sell
cigarettes.  I’ve never been in it.

Q.  Is this a gas station in any way?

A.  There is a gas station just south of that, but
I believe the entrance which he was turning in was
the liquor store which would have been just north
of the gas station....

Q.  So this actual place was a liquor store with
no gas station pumps.  Is that correct?
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A.  I believe that is correct.

Q.  It is not like what we could call a travel
stop or anything?  Is that correct?  When I say
travel stop let me clarify that.  In other words,
is it not like a truckstop?

A.  No.  That particular business is not....

Q.  Who were the drivers of Vehicles 1 and 2 in
this incident?

A.  Vehicle 1 was a Thomas Bailey and Vehicle 2
was Donald Ragsdale....
Vehicle 1 was operated by Mr. Bailey and it was
partially in the southbound lane.
It appeared to have come to rest there after
impacting Vehicle No. 2, and Vehicle No. 2 was
parked on the northbound shoulder just north of
the private drive to the State Line Liquor
Store....

Q.  According to my review of the report it looks
like Vehicle 2 was not towed from the scene.  Is
that correct?

A.  That’s correct....

Q.  What were the areas of impact on the vehicles
themselves?

A.  Vehicle No. 1 struck the rear of Vehicle No.
2's trailer, and the damage to Vehicle 1 - initial
impact would have been the front right and it
would have struck it appears to be the rear left
of the trailer of Vehicle No. 2.

Q.  Is it correct that you noted at the time of
the initial accident that this was property damage
only and that there appeared to be no injuries
involved?

A.  Yes....
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Q.  In your investigation am I correct that the
accident occurred when Vehicle 2 was slowing to
make a right turn from US Highway 67 North on to a
private drive owned by State Line Liquor?  

A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  Am I correct that the driver of Vehicle 2 Mr.
Donald Ragsdale reported to you that “I was making
at right turn to stop and get cigarettes and he -
driver of Vehicle 1 - hit me”?

A.  Yes....

Q.  Is everything he reported to you located
within this report?

A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  Did Mr. Ragsdale report to you that he was
stopping to take a rest room break when he was
turning into the State Line Liquor?

A.  I don’t recall if he said rest room break....

Q.  Had he advised you that he was also stopping
for a rest room break along with purchasing
cigarettes would you have included that
information in your report?

A.  I should, yes....If it would have been his
initial statement I would have. 

The claimant’s attorney questioned Corporal Dye:

Q.  Was any part of Vehicle 2 still in the highway
at the point of impact from your investigation?

A.  Yes, sir.  It was....It doesn’t appear that
Mr. Ragsdale’s vehicle was off the roadway at all
at initial impact.  It appears that it was
possibly pushed off the roadway after impact
according to the measurements and the skid - post-
impact skid mark.  
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A hearing was held on January 11, 2012.  The claimant

testified that he was unable to perform any gainful

employment because of “My back....It’s just pain all the

time.  I can’t stand very long, sit very long, it goes to

bothering me.  I’m just having all kinds of problems with my

back.”    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on January

30, 2012 and found that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury.  The administrative law judge awarded

medical expenses, and directed the respondents to pay

temporary total disability benefits from January 7, 2011

until a date yet to be determined.    

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]
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A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002) further

provides:

(B) “Compensable injury” does not include:
(iii) Injury which was inflicted upon the employee
at a time when employment services were not being
performed or before the employee was hired or
after the employment relationship was
terminated[.]

 
It is well-established that an employee is performing

employment services when he is doing something that is

generally required by his employer.  Texarkana Sch. Dist. v.

Conner, 373 Ark. 372, 284 S.W.3d 57 (2008).  The relevant

test is whether the injury occurred within the time and

space boundaries of the employment, when the employee was

carrying out the employer’s purpose or advancing the

employer’s interest directly or indirectly.  Wallace v. West

Fraser South, Inc., 365 Ark. 68, 225 S.W.3d 361 (2006).  The

critical inquiry is whether the interests of the employer

were being directly or indirectly advanced by the employee
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at the time of the injury.  Id.  The issue of whether an

employee was performing employment services within the

course of employment depends on the particular facts and

circumstances of each case.  Moncus v. Billingsley Logging &

Am. Ins. Co., 366 Ark. 383, 235 S.W.3d 877 (2006).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the credible evidence that he sustained a compensable

injury, caused by a specific incident, arising out of and in

the course of his employment which produced physical bodily

harm, supported by objective findings, requiring medical

treatment or producing disability, pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102.”  The Full Commission affirms the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant proved

he sustained a compensable injury.
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The claimant became employed as a truck driver for the

respondent-employer in 2005.  The claimant transported mail

for the respondent-employer, driving from Newport, Arkansas

to Chicago, Illinois.  The claimant testified that he left

Newport at approximately 10 a.m. and stopped every two hours

to inspect his truck and trailer, take a bathroom break, and

get something to eat.  The parties stipulated that an

employment relationship existed on January 6, 2011.  The

claimant testified that he had been driving for

approximately two hours.  Shortly after noon, 12 p.m., the

claimant began slowing his truck in order to drive into a

truck stop.  “I was pulling in to get cigarettes and use the

bathroom,” the claimant testified.  Another driver crashed

his vehicle into the claimant’s truck from behind before the

claimant could make the turn.

Corporal Randy C. Dye of the Missouri State Highway

Patrol arrived at the scene shortly afterward and reported

on January 6, 2011, “The crash occurred as Vehicle number

two was slowing to make a right turn from U.S. 67 to a

private drive.”  Corporal Dye was later deposed and credibly

testified that the accident occurred on U.S. 67 “in front of

the State Line Liquor.”  Corporal Dye testified that the
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accident occurred as the claimant was slowing down to turn

into a private drive owned by State Line Liquor, and that

the claimant informed him at the time, “I was making a right

turn to stop and get cigarettes.”  The respondents argue

that the claimant was not performing employment services,

asserting that the claimant “was only stopping for

cigarettes.”  Nevertheless, we note from the evidence of

record and Corporal Dye’s testimony that the accident

occurred while the claimant was still on U.S. 67

transporting mail from Newport to Chicago.  Officer Dye

testified, “It doesn’t appear that Mr. Ragsdale’s vehicle

was off the roadway at all at initial impact.”  The

Commission is bound to examine the activity the claimant was

engaged in at the time of the accident in determining

whether or not he was performing employment services.  Hill

v. LDA Leasing, 2010 Ark. 271, ___ S.W.3d ___ (2010), citing

Texarkana Sch. Dist., supra.  

The evidence in the present matter demonstrates that

the claimant was performing employment services at the time

of the motor vehicle accident which occurred on January 6,

2011.  The claimant was directly carrying out the employer’s

purpose, i.e., transporting United States mail, at the time
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of the accident.  Even if the accident did occur while the

claimant was turning his vehicle into the driveway owned by

State Line Liquor, the claimant testified, “I was pulling in

to get cigarettes and use the bathroom.”  Although the

claimant apparently told Officer Dye that he only intended

to purchase cigarettes, reasonable minds could find that the

claimant  was also stopping to use restroom facilities at a

point in the 11-hour drive from Newport to Chicago. 

Arkansas courts have held that injuries sustained by

employees on their way to and from restroom facilities are

compensable.  Pifer v. Single Source Transp., 347 Ark. 851,

69 S.W.3d 1 (2002); Collins v. Excel Specialty Prods., 347

Ark. 811, 69 S.W.3d 14 (2002).  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission affirms the administrative

law judge’s finding that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury.  The respondents have contended only

that the claimant was not performing employment services at

the time of the January 6, 2011 motor vehicle accident.  The

respondents have abandoned any argument with regard to

whether or not the claimant sustained an injury causing

physical harm and resulting in disability, or whether the
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claimant established a compensable injury by medical

evidence supported by objective medical findings.  The

respondents have also abandoned any argument with regard to

the extent of the claimant’s healing period and alleged

incapacity to earn wages.  The Full Commission therefore

affirms the administrative law judge’s finding that the

claimant proved he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning January 7, 2011 to a date yet

to be determined.  The claimant proved that all of the

treatment of record in the instant matter was reasonably

necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508(a)(Repl. 2002).  There is no evidence of record

demonstrating that the claimant is a candidate for surgery

as a result of the January 6, 2011 compensable injury.  

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl.

2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant was performing employment

services when he was involved in a motor vehicle accident. 

Based upon my de novo review of this claim, without giving

the benefit of the doubt to either party, I find that the

claimant has failed to meet his burden of proof.

          The claimant was employed as an over the road

truck driver by respondent.  Claimant transported mail from

Newport, Arkansas to Chicago, Illinois which is roughly an

11 hour trip.  On January 6, 2011, the claimant was involved

in a motor vehicle accident when he was slowing down to pull

into a liquor store and was hit from behind.  At the time of

the accident, the claimant had not made his turn and was
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still on the highway.  Pursuant to the Missouri Uniform

Accident Report, the claimant advised the investigating

officer, “I was making a right turn to stop and get

cigarettes and he hit me.”  It was not until the claimant

had hired an attorney and was deposed that the claimant

claimed that he intended to use the restroom, as well as,

purchase cigarettes.  The intended purpose for claimant’s

stop was again broadened to include a more work related

purpose when the claimant testified at the hearing, “I was

pulling in to get cigarettes and use the bathroom.  And then

I do my walk-around on the truck and trailer, and then I get

back in the truck, and I go to my next location.”  In my

opinion, the claimant’s statement to the investigating

officer on the day of the accident is more credible.  This

statement was given for the sole purpose of informing the

officer what was happening at the time of the accident. 

Claimant’s later descriptions of his intended purpose was

given after hiring an attorney and were made for the sole

purpose of obtaining workers’ compensation benefits.  This

is not to say that claimant’s attorney advised the claimant

to change his story.  However, any attorney worth his salt

would inform his client that in order to receive workers’
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compensation benefits, an employee must be performing

employment services at the time of the injury and that the

courts look to such things as whether the employee was going

to the bathroom or in some manner advancing the employers’

interests by inspecting the employer’s property. 

Accordingly, I place greater weight upon the claimant’s

statement on the day of the accident regarding why he was

pulling into the liquor store.  

          I am not persuaded as is the majority, that merely

because the claimant was still on the highway he was

directly carrying out his employer’s purpoyouse of

transporting United State mail.  It is of no moment whether

the accident happened on the highway or as the claimant was

making his turn into the liquor store.  The fact still

remains that the claimant was not traveling at highway speed

in an act of “transporting United States mail” but was

slowing the truck down to navigate a turn into a liquor

store parking lot.  The purpose of slowing the truck to make

the right hand turn was to buy cigarettes.  Clearly this is

not advancing the employer’s interest.  The credible

evidence of record demonstrates that the claimant’s purpose

in stopping that morning was purely personal in nature. 
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Therefore, I find that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he was performing

employment services at the time of his injury.  Accordingly,

I must dissent from the majority opinion. opinion. 

                                 
KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER


